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CAPE COD REGIONAL GOVERNMENT

ASSEMBLY OF DELEGATES

Approved JOURNAL OF PROCEEDINGS – April 20, 2011
Speaker Bergstrom called the meeting to order at 4:00 p.m.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Good afternoon.  Welcome to the April 20th session of the Cape Cod Regional Government Assembly of Delegates.  I will call this meeting to order and we will begin the meeting with a moment of silence to honor our troops who have died in service to our country and all of those who are serving our country in the Armed Forces.

Moment of Silence

Speaker BERGSTROM:  Thank you.  Now we will stand for the Pledge of 

Allegiance.                   

Pledge of Allegiance

Speaker BERGSTROM:  Thank you.  The Clerk will call the roll.

Roll Call (100%):  Richard Anderson (9.15% - Bourne), Cheryl Andrews (1.36% - Provincetown), Ronald Bergstrom (2.84% - Chatham), Leo Cakounes (5.67% - Harwich), Christopher Kanaga (2.73% - Orleans),

James Killion (9.58% - Sandwich), Marcia King (6.49% - Mashpee), 
Thomas Lynch (20.92% - Barnstable), Teresa Martin (2.30% - Eastham), Deborah McCutcheon (0.93% - Truro), Spyro Mitrokostas (11.02% - Yarmouth), John Ohman (6.58% - Dennis), Paul Pilcher (1.27% - Wellfleet), Anthony Scalese (4.55% - Brewster), Julia Taylor (14.61% - Falmouth).

Ms. O’CONNELL:   Mr. Speaker, we have 100 percent of the Delegates

present.

                                Committee of the Whole

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Thank you.  I will now need a motion to approve 
the Calendar of Business.

Ms. TAYLOR:   Mr. Speaker?

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Yes, Julia?

Ms. TAYLOR:   I would like to amend the Calendar of Business.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Okay.

Ms. TAYLOR:   I would like us to vote on the threshold before we vote on 
the standard.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   So you want to take 11-04 first and then 11-03?

Ms. TAYLOR:   Yes.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   So that’s the motion on the table.

Deputy Speaker ANDERSON:   Second.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   It has been moved and seconded.  

Are there any comments on that?  Hearing none, I’ll take a vote on the motion to amend the Calendar.  All those in favor say “aye.”  Opposed.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   All right.  Now I’ll need a motion to approve the 
amended Calendar.

Ms. MC CUTCHEON:   So move.

Ms. ANDREWS:   Second.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Okay.  Is there any further comment?

All those in favor say "aye.”  Opposed.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Okay.  Now I’ll need a motion to approve the 
Journal of April 6, 2011.  You should have all received a copy of that.  Are there any additions or corrections to the Journal?  Hearing none, do I have a motion?  

Deputy Speaker ANDERSON:   Motion to approve the Journal of April 6, 
2011.

Ms. KING:   Second.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   It’s been moved and seconded.  All those in favor 
say “aye.”  Opposed?

Mr. CAKOUNES:   One abstention.

Communications from the Board of Regional Commissioners
Speaker BERGSTROM:   Okay.  We have one abstention.  Next on our 
agenda is Communications from the Board of Regional Commissioners.  I see we have at least two of them here.  Welcome.

Commissioner DOHERTY:   Thank you.  One hundred percent of you here – 
that’s really wonderful.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   That’s more than I can see for the Commissioners.  

(Laughter)

Commissioner DOHERTY:   One of our Commissioners is doing research of 
geothermal activity in the small country of Iceland and is investigating that and we’re looking forward to her complete report of how that happens in that country.

(Laughter)

Today, we were wrapping stuff up.  I think you had great concern about the Special Commission.  We took a look at a draft.  We took the draft that Mark had put together for us and we’re sending that over to the co-chairs for comment, and when they respond to that – hopefully they’re looking at people who might be recruited for that – and when they respond to the charge, we’ll get going on that.  When we get their response, we will share that information with you at that time.  So that’s what that is.  What else did we wrap up?

Commissioner FLYNN:   We are wrapping up the assessment.

Commissioner DOHERTY:   The assessment is coming to a conclusion.  I 
believe that we have discovered that we had inadvertently excluded your Clerk who, while new, we sort of passed – we didn’t mean to intentionally pass over her, but that will be the concluding visit.  After that, we’re expecting some type of a response and we will share that information with you, as well, as soon as we get that.

I have an Ordinance for a supplemental budget request to submit to you for 
this fiscal year, and I’ll carry that up at this time.  It is for some issues with regard to IT equipment and fuel costs that were not anticipated.  It’s basically just wrapping up some odds and ends.  So with that I would say either let us go or ask us questions.

(Laughter)

Speaker BERGSTROM:   I have a feeling that it’s going to be the latter.

(Laughter)

Do we have any questions for the County Commissioners?  Yes, John?

Mr. OHMAN:   Of the odds and ends, as Chair of the Finance Committee

could you give me a number to those odds and ends?

Commissioner DOHERTY:   The number for what?

Mr. OHMAN:   For this request.

Commissioner DOHERTY:   About $35,000.

Mr. OHMAN:   And a significant portion of that is for IT?

Commissioner DOHERTY:   No.  A significant portion of that is for fuel 
costs.

Mr. OHMAN:   Thank you.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Is there anything else?  Are there any other 
questions for the Commissioners?

Commissioner DOHERTY:   Let me submit this as required by protocol.

(Ordinance given to the Clerk)

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Before the budget is passed by the Assembly and 
the public hearing is held by the Finance Committee, I’m going to have to broach the subject of anticipated revenues for the current fiscal year and the next fiscal year and I’d like to have Mark – either now or during the public hearing – give his estimate and the statistics that those estimates are based on for what he anticipates revenues are for the remainder of the current fiscal year and also the Registry of Deeds anticipated revenues.

Commissioner DOHERTY:   When would you like to have him here?

Speaker BERGSTROM:   At his convenience.  John, do you know when the 
public hearing is for the budget?  Is that the 18th?

Mr. OHMAN:   The 18th.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   The 18th of May.  So it will probably be the 18th of 
May.

Commissioner DOHERTY:   On that day?

Speaker BERGSTROM:   On that day, yes.  Is that all right with you, John?

Mr. OHMAN:   When the hearings were held for Jack Meade, he came up 
with some very significantly different numbers of his anticipated revenues for fiscal 2012 than was presented in your budget, and significantly shorter.  So it has become a matter of concern of whose numbers are more accurate and how that will affect balancing the budget, which is required – as you know – by statute.  Also, the same went for the Fire Training Academy when Mr. Pariseau came to us.  He indicated his revenues to be significantly less than was stated in the budget.  So that’s going to be a very big item and I would like to know if Mr. Zielinski can statistically tell us those revenues so that we can do our due diligence.

Commissioner DOHERTY:   I haven’t received information that’s crucial, 
however forecasting is based upon best estimates at the time that the forecasts are being made.  I’ll pass that on to Mark and we’ll make sure that he appears.  And you want him on the 18th of May?

Ms. O’CONNELL:   No, May 4th is the public hearing.

Mr. OHMAN:   I’m sorry.  Our public hearing is on May 4th.

Ms. O’CONNEL:   We’re voting on May 18th.

Mr. OHMAN:   So May 4th.

Commissioner DOHERTY:   Very well.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Is there anything else for the Commissioners?

Thank you very much and I’ll schedule a hearing on the money transfers.  Are there any Public Officials who wish to speak?  Under Communications from Members of the Public, I’m not going to take any public testimony from anyone who has already spoken on the wind turbine regulations.  If there is someone who hasn’t spoken on them already and would like to say something, I will limit you to maybe two minutes.  You’re all too long-winded.

(Laughter)

Presentation by Cape Cod Commission on Wind Thresholds and Standards

I’m also going to have to recognize at this point the staff of the Commission to give a brief presentation for the Assembly Members who were not at the public hearing last week.

(Slide presentation)

Ms. CHRISTENBERRY:   Thank you, Mr. Speaker.  I’ll be brief.  Again, 
this is just a summary of why we’re here.  This is a presentation that was presented to the subcommittee last week.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Please identify yourself for the record.

Ms. CHRISTENBERRY:   Ryan Christenberry, for the record, I’m the 
Planner for the Commission.

(Slide)

In November, we were before you with three proposed Minimum Performance Standards to close this loophole and go through the review process to review and comment on wind turbines with the existing thresholds.  At the time, the standards were considered to be perhaps not strict enough and you wanted us to explore a possible DRI review threshold.  The Planning and Regulatory Committee of the Commission began meeting in January to consider a possible regulatory framework with those suggestions as guidance.  On February 16th, the full Commission voted to send those standards to you.  They were submitted on the 16th, and there was a public hearing last week on the 13th, and now we’re here today.

(Slide)

I’ll just briefly summarize the proposed threshold and standards, which are two separate Ordinances.  The full body of the language has been provided to you and to members of the public and is available on our website.  The threshold is proposed at 65 feet unless there is an Ordinance process that is adopted by you to lay out a procedure for Commission towns to establish their own municipal bylaw with a separate height and a different DRI review.  
This is consistent with our regulations for cell towers based on the average tree canopy height of Cape Cod.  The cell tower regs have been on the books since the late 90’s.  We are back now with six Performance Standards, three of which are the Clear Area, Noise and Shadow Flicker – they’ve been modified since their first iteration.  We’ve proposed a Decommissioning standard.  I think we forwarded some language to you today.  That is something that we’ve pledged to revisit with our Planning & Regulatory Committee.  An issue came up on the decommissioning side that was an unintended financing problem for potential projects that we wanted to remedy, so we can talk more about that after my presentation if you would like.  There is a Municipal Waiver for projects less than 250 kilowatts.  Then there is a modification of an existing community character standard to avoid adverse visual impacts, which is a requirement of the Visual Impacts Assessment.

(Slide)

The Clear Area is 1.5 times the tip height of the facility.  This language is consistent with both state model bylaws on siting wind turbines as a bright siting and conditional use siting guidance.  Clear Area definition is defined as a structure designed for human occupancy.

(Slide)

The Noise standard we have clarified to be 10 times the rotor diameter for turbines greater than 660 kilowatts.  A noise study is required, plus an independent third-party review of that study.  Applicants may request to reduce the setback if a noise study supports minimal impacts to occupants within a reduced setback.  It’s our anticipation to you to bring in acoustical consultants onboard.  In the technical bulletin process, we can begin to flesh out what those acceptable levels may be.  At this point in our review of the literature, there’s a great deal of conflicting information about what’s appropriate and what’s not appropriate.  So an additional layer of technical expertise is required to flesh that out.

(Slide)

For Shadow Flicker, a study is required.  Again if there are any impacts to that plan, they are required to mitigate it to less than 10 hours per year.

(Slide)

The Decommissioning standard is proposed for 120 days unless a waiver is obtained for good cause from the Commission’s Executive Director.  A security and decommissioning plan is required during the permitting, and the language that I think that is before you that we submitted at the start of the hearing goes through some of the modifications to that that we’d like to look at.

(Slide)

Municipal Waiver is for projects less than 250 KW.  They would be subject still to the Clear Area setback of 1.5 times the tip height, but not subject to the Noise and Decommissioning standard.

(Slide)

The Visual Impacts Assessments are required through modification of existing Community Character Standards and the language that we’ve proposed here is captioned.

(Slide)

So again, in November we were before you with three standards.  We’re back with those same three standards with a little more clarification to those, as well as a Decommissioning standard, Municipal Waiver, a modification of an existing standard and the DRI threshold.

(Slide)

These are definitions that would accompany adoption of these standards and the thresholds.

(Slide)

Then the technical bulletin process would probably be the next step.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Thank you.  This really isn’t the time to debate 
these issues.  We’ll do that when the Assembly Convenes.  We can also – if it’s the wish of the Assembly and we have a question that comes up during the discussion – we could move to suspend the rules and ask the Commission members to respond.  But if there are any quick questions on this presentation from the Members of the Assembly on the definitions, we can take them now.  Yes, Cheryl?

Ms. ANDREWS:   Thank you, Mr. Speaker. On the definitions, in regards

to the two sentences that you just mentioned, you said, “Unless the Assembly adopts an Ordinance establishing a procedure,” blah, blah, blah, “under which a local bylaw would be created.”  My question is, is there any other threshold, any other triggering DRI, any kind of threshold that the Cape Cod Commission deals with that is subject to that kind of procedure, or is this something new?

Mr. NIEDZWIECKI:   For the record, Paul Niedzwiecki, Executive Director 
of the Cape Cod Commission. We’re envisioning a process that’s like the development-agreement process that’s currently on the books.  The Cape Cod Commission has a model development agreement bylaw.  For towns that want to be parties to development agreements, they have to adopt locally a version of the development-agreement bylaw.  They can tweak it somewhat to meet the specifics of the individual town, but it has got to be deemed to be consistent with that regional plan.  We envision a process that was like the development-agreement process.

Counsel also points out that it’s a lot like the local comprehensive planning process where the local comprehensive plans are certified as being consistent with the Regional Policy Plan.  So that’s on the macro level – the development-agreement process – so this would be consistent with the Cape Cod Commission Act and the way that we’ve gone about other issues in the past.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Other questions?  Yes, Chris?

Mr. KANAGA:   Thank you, Mr. Speaker.  Could you just tell us quickly

what the difference is between the Minimum Performance Standards and the Standard entitled HPCC Visual Impacts?  What is the difference in the application or enforcement of the Minimum Performance Standards versus the Standard entitled HPCC?  It’s under proposed changes to other sections.

Ms. CHRISTENBERRY:   So Minimum Performance Standards E1.7 
through E.11 would be additions to the Energy Section of the Regional Policy Plan.  The HPCC Standard is an existing standard which we’ve modified the language a little bit to require Visual Impact Assessments in certain instances.  So that’s some existing language that we’ve had in the RPP for several years.  It’s just been revised to capture the existing circumstances.

Mr. NIEDZWIECKI:   That HPCC stands for Heritage Preservation 
Community Character.

Mr. KANAGA:   Thank you.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Julia?

Ms. TAYLOR:   The existing Heritage Preservation Standards – do we use 
those for cell towers?  Do they even need to deal with that now?  If you’re building a cell tower of 150 feet, do you have to meet this visual appearance issue, and they haven’t been massively turned down?

Mr. NIEDZWIECKI:   No.  That standard has been applied to every project 
that goes through the DRI process unless it has been scoped for limited review.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Leo, did you have a comment?

Mr. CAKOUNESS:   In regards to the threshold proposed Ordinance, in the 
event the thresholds are not passed could you, Paul, give me an example of how a community would forward a single wind tower development to the Cape Cod Commission for their review – not only touching upon how a town itself would do that, but is there an opportunity for neighbors, or a neighborhood to do it, and the venue that they would go down?

Mr. NIEDZWIECKI:   Yes.  If there is no threshold – as there is no threshold 
now – there are a limited number of ways wind turbines can wind up in front the Cape Cod Commission.  One is that they would trip some other threshold – like two acres of clearing or something along those lines.  We have one project that has done that.  The other way could be through discretionary referral.  The ways that a turbine could be discretionarily referred to the Commission is by any number of boards locally within the town – it could be the Board of Selectmen, the Planning Board, the ZBA, the Board of Health or Building Inspector.  There are any number of people who can discretionarily refer within a town.  As it relates to neighboring towns, the Boards of Selectmen or the Town Manager, in the case of Barnstable, could refer a project in a neighboring town to the Cape Cod Commission as a discretionary referral.  So that could happen today without any standards, or without any existing threshold.  What will happen is what’s happening with a project that we’re looking at right now which is there will be no standards to apply to turbines so what we will wind up doing is apply every other Minimum Performance Standard in the Regional Policy Plan, and then at the end of that we’ll have the Benefits/Detriments Analysis.

This is the primary way that the Martha’s Vineyard Commission regulates projects and DRIs, for example.  We like to use standards because they’re more certain for the applicant and for the subcommittee that’s reviewing it.  So in the absence of standards, you’ve got the Benefits/Detriments Analysis.  Without standards, I think it forces the Commission into an inherently conservative position when it looks at issues like that.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Leo, did you want a follow up on that?

Mr. CAKOUNES:   How about the general public – just a group of citizens in 
an area where a proposed tower is thinking about going up – what would their avenue be?

Mr. NIEDZWIECKI:   There is no direct process for the public to petition for 
any particular development to be reviewed as a discretionary referral development of regional impact.  What access the public has is to ask those entities that can make that referral.  But there is no direct referral.  There is a provision in the Act that lets 100 people that want to amend the Regional Policy Plan to get 100 signatures, with some language, and then that winds up in front of the Commission for the Commission’s consideration.  But there’s no direct process for the public to refer a particular project as a DRI.

Mr. CAKOUNES:   Thank you.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Yes, Deborah?

Ms. MC CUTCHEON:   Can you tell me, please, you gave earlier today this 
decommissioning change.  How long would it take – assuming there was action today with adopting some part of the decommissioning regulations – how long would it take for you to come back with this change?

Mr. NIEDZWIECKI:   The draft that is in front of you now is something that 
we’ve worked with other County entities that are more engaged in the energy issue.  There’s existing flexibility in the standards that are in front of you today, I think, to meet those requirements.  But based on our conversations with these other sister agencies, the potential funders of these projects like to see specific language.  So what’s in front of you is an opportunity to be more explicit in that decommissioning standard.  So if the standards were passed today, we could put that in front of the Joint Committee.  Jessica has a comment.

MS. WIELGUS:   Jessica Wielgus, Commission Counsel.  It’s just a matter

of getting it before our Joint Committee and then before our full Commission, and meeting our noticing requirements, and then forwarding an amendment and Ordinance to you – so within 20 to 30 days.

Ms. MC CUTCHEON:   On the outside, a month?

Mr. NIEDZWIECKI:   It will depend on the notice requirements for each 
meeting and when those meetings are currently scheduled to happen.  So I think 45 days would be a conservative estimate to get something back to you.

Ms. MC CUTCHEON:   Okay.  Thank you.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Tom?

Mr. LYNCH:   Could you describe a little further the commitment on the 
technical bulletins?  Is there a timeline also on that?  And who would be participating in that process?

Mr. NIEDZWICKI:   That’s a good question.  We’re in a position that 
without standards we have no real jurisdiction to begin this process of developing a technical bulletin, which I think is an important process.  I think we’ve made a great deal of progress in what was a very highly polarized debate and that becomes the next step.  What I have agreed to do – we can put whatever limits we want on a technical bulletin process as far as a length of time associated with that – I’m anticipating something that probably has a 3-month window and could potentially have a 6-month window.  What I would be willing to do for the first time is to put together a Technical Advisory Committee, sort of a Citizens Advisory Committee, to advise the Commission as we go through developing that technical bulletin.  We could bring in expertise – an acoustical engineer, certainly – and I would imagine that that committee would have 10 to 15 people on it, and we would be open to suggestions for who might populate that.  But we would expect, given the polarized nature of this discussion, to have all the groups represented at the table.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Well, there are 15 of us.

(Laughter)

Yes, Deborah?

Ms. MC CUTCHEON:   This technical-bulletin process, again I’d ask the 
question how long is that going to take?  Did I hear you properly that it’s going to take three to six months?

Mr. NIEDZWIECKI:   I think that it would take us a month or so to get the 
acoustical engineer onboard and then we would have to set out a process.  We have for the first time under the Ocean DCPC used a different process to inform the Cape Cod Commission subcommittee.  Under that, we put together a Policy Committee that has members of the 15 Boards of Selectmen, Town Councilors, meeting as a Policy Committee.  That process has been underway for about eight months and we’re starting to generate substantive work product.  You may have seen the map associated with that.  I think this can be more focused.  I would also mention that the Department of Environmental Protection and the Department of Public Health on the state level are conducting a joint literature review right now of some of the same issues that we would look at there.  I would talk to the Clean Energy Center and some of the state officials who I hope would populate that board also and make our efforts on the technical bulletin and the state’s efforts on this literature survey consistent and hopefully mutually informative.

Mr. MCCUTCHEON:   If the Performance Standards were to pass – just 
hypothetically – and the trigger denied, you would proceed, nonetheless, with this technical-bulletin process?

Mr. NIEDZWIECKI:   Yes.  Once standards are on the books, we would 
move forward with the technical-bulletin process and put that together.  As it relates to the threshold at 65 feet, we’ve explained how it fits in.  Sixty-five feet is in the context of the Regional Policy Plan.  I would also point out that the only turbine on the Cape that I’m aware of that has ever thrown a blade was at 100 feet.  So there are problems with smaller turbines, too.  Some of the smaller towns that don’t have capacity probably don’t want to review any turbines and so they might want the Commission to come in and take over.  That’s why it’s at 65 feet.  But clearly, there are municipalities with sufficient expertise and capacity to handle the development of a local bylaw and be able to make that political distinction beyond 65 feet as to the kinds of structures that you think you can handle or would want to do on a local basis.  So I like the conservative 65-foot approach and the ability to allow towns to moderate that based on what they want to do.  Even going back to the fact that 65 feet is tied to the average tree canopy, which varies from Bourne to Provincetown, I think that kind of variability is important.  The only reason why the Ordinance that outlines that process for the towns is in front of you now is based on what happened in November.  I made a commitment to get back to you as soon as possible and so that threshold is back here now.  We will produce that Ordinance and allow that to go forward.  But if you did not want to vote the threshold today, and you wanted to wait for that Ordinance, I can understand why.  The last point on the development of that Ordinance is it would be consistent with the Regional Policy Plan, to the local comprehensive plans and the Regional Development Agreement bylaw to the local development agreement ordinances where we do our model bylaw, which is also something that I would like to see track that development of the technical bulletin.  Once that’s done, it’s easier to come back and fill in the blanks with that Ordinance.

So even if the threshold doesn’t pass today but the standards do pass, then the next step would be to start the technical-bulletin process, hire the acoustical consultant, convene that Citizens’ Advisory Committee and to revamp our regional bylaw so that we would, at the end of that process, be able to come back to you with that Ordinance that allows towns to differentiate that 65-foot threshold and define their own.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Okay.  Thank you.  If we have anymore questions 
for you, we have the option to suspend the rules and ask you later on if anything comes up.

Mr. NIEDZWIECKI:   Thank you.

                                   Assembly Convenes
Proposed Ordinance 11-04: To amend Chapter A, Enabling Regulations of the Code of Cape Cod Commission Regulations of General Application, Barnstable County ordinance 90-12, as amended, to include Section 3 (0). 
Speaker BERGSTROM:   The Assembly will now convene.  We will begin 
with Proposed Ordinance 11-04:  to amend Chapter A, Enabling Regulations of the Code of Cape Cod Commission Regulations of General Application, Barnstable County Ordinance 90-12, as amended, to include Section 3 (0).  The Government Regulations Committee held a public hearing on this on the 6th, which was continued until this afternoon at 2:00 o’clock.  A motion was made to recommend to the full Assembly Proposed Ordinance 11-04.  The vote was 4 in favor and 2 against.  Even though I was one of the against, since I’m the chairman of the committee, I’m putting a motion on the table to pass Proposed Ordinance 11-04.  I’ll take that in the form of a motion.  Do I have a second?

Deputy Speaker ANDERSON:   Second.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   It’s been moved and seconded.  11-04 is the 
thresholds that were just discussed by the Executive Director of the Commission.

Do we have any questions or comments from the Assembly on the thresholds?

Yes, Leo?

Mr. CAKOUNES:   I would have a problem supporting the thresholds for a 
number of reasons.  One – and probably the most important one – is what the Executive Director just went through.  I think there are some towns on the Cape that feel as if they don’t want mandatory referrals.  There are some towns on the Cape that are absolutely crying-out-loud for mandatory referrals or an avenue for mandatory referrals and this threshold would certainly be it.  But I feel comfortable with the answer that I got from the Executive Director that those towns that are looking to the Cape Cod Commission for help once some regulatory section is passed they have an avenue to do that through a discretionary referral process.

I asked the question directly in regards to the public, and I feel strongly that if a group of people could not convince their local Board of Selectmen, Board of Health, Zoning Board that a discretionary referral was warranted, then they would certainly have at their hands the right to vote those people out and vote some better representation in at that time.  I would feel a little bit more comfortable if we let this one ride and not support it and wait for some more refined process where the Commission can in fact work with the regulatory process allowing the towns themselves to come forward and say we want to adopt these at this height and that height and work closely in the process, again as the Executive Director just pointed out.  So I’m kind of inclined not to support this particular Ordinance.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Is there anyone else?  Spyro?

Mr. MITROKOSTAS:   I concur with the Delegate from Harwich.  I couldn’t 
find a satisfactory explanation for the height that was chosen as the trigger height.  The tree line not withstanding, I think it is an unfortunate process of identifying cell towers as the most likely like-structure to prepare it against.  As much as we need cell towers, I think that structure is becoming obsolete.  The regulations that were put in place for cell towers seem to have made the business, or the technology of cell towers move to higher ground.  So we’re seeing them on different structures now – water towers, as opposed cell towers.  I doubt very much that the Commission has seen a new application for a cell tower lately.  So 65 feet for me is an arbitrary number.  It will tend to catch almost every project that’s going to be proposed from here on out.  I think the size of the turbines that are going to be proposed require towers that are higher and I don’t want to be in the business of regulating every wind turbine that comes along simply because it trips the threshold.  I don’t believe every tower that’s been proposed has a regional impact and shouldn’t be subject to a DRI.  So I plan to vote against passing Article 4.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Tom?

Mr. LYNCH:   I concur with the previous two speakers and I would like to 
see these thresholds not adopted.  First of all, I want to state that the deliberations of the Government Regs Committee I thought were very thoughtful.  I thought you did a great job of handling the many comments and I was very proud of the way that the Assembly asked questions and tried to deal with it.  To me on this issue, this has really been more of an issue of scale when it comes to thresholds.  We have had successful projects that have happened in my own community.  We have three turbines at the present time – the highest one being 155 feet, which was a private endeavor and two public ones – 142 feet and 128 feet.  Our local Ordinance worked well in this instance.  There was a sound study.  There was a lot of public input.  The neighbors were all involved.  There was a flicker issue that incurred on the private one that was mitigated with the neighbors.  So for me by allowing towns some flexibility on the height, you’re kind of balancing a bit of local control with the regional initiatives.  You’ve got your local process and then, as has been articulated by the Executive Director and others, you do have the discretionary referral process, as well as other triggers that come into play.  So I’m comfortable with those referral processes and I’d rather not see a mandatory referral of 65 feet.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Just a second.  My motion is on the floor so I’m 
going to withdraw my motion to approve.  Dick, will you withdraw your “second”?

Deputy Speaker ANDERSON:   Yes.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Instead I will substitute the motion to return the 
proposed amendment for a restudy and redrafting to the Cape Cod Commission.  So now I’ve changed my mind.  Julia?

Ms. TAYLOR:   I would second that.  And I would say – everybody heard

what I said earlier on the committee, and it’s also what I said the last time in November – I’m very interested in the thresholds.  I do think some things are regional impact and they need an automatic referral to the Cape Cod Commission.  I don’t know what that height should be.  I don’t know what that kilowatt standard should be.  I’m happy to have other people think it through further.  I don’t think it has to be 65 feet so I’m willing to pass on the thresholds at the moment, but I definitely do want the implication, as you’ve implied, that they would come back with another threshold.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   I’m not presuming the vote of the Assembly.  I’m 
just putting it in the formal language of the Charter as to how the Cape Cod Commission and how we deal with this.  So if you are for this, you’re not going to want to return it.  If you’re against it, you might not want to return it because you want to vote against it.

Deputy Speaker ANDERSON:   You have to vote “yes” to turn it back?

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Yes.  You have to vote “yes” to turn it back.

Ms. KING:   Point of order.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Go ahead, Marcia.

Ms. KING:   Don’t we have to vote on whether or not we’re going to amend 
it?  We have a motion and a second to amend and we’ve not taken a vote to amend it.  So I think you take that vote first and then if it passes, correct?  Your motion was to amend the Ordinance?

Speaker BERGSTROM:   I withdrew my motion and I substituted another one.

Ms. MC CUTCHEON:   I’d like to speak to the motion to recommit, 
essentially, to the Cape Cod Commission.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Yes.

Ms. MC CUTCHEON:   I think what we’ve been debating on a lot of people 
would characterize this as a height limit.  It’s a question of at what point does it get referred to the Cape Cod Commission?  I think this issue of wind energy and issues generally of energy and how we satisfy our needs are regional issues and they need regional solutions and they’re a regional problem.  On the other hand, I don’t think all triggers are the same – all communities on the Cape are not the same.  I think looking at a cell tower – from experience with cell towers in, for example, Truro, they are much more visible than they are in other parts of the Cape.  I would suggest to you that where a trigger of 175 or 200 feet might work very well in Barnstable, that’s not appropriate when you get down to where it’s flatter and the tree line is 25 feet.  I would suggest to you that it might be appropriate to recommend a triggering process that is more suited to the actual environment here on the Cape rather than one-size-fits-all.  Regional planning doesn’t mean one size has to fit all.  It means that we plan in a regional way for regional differences.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Cheryl?

Ms. ANDREWS:   Thank you, Mr. Speaker.  I’d say I would agree with 
about 95 percent of what the Delegate from Truro said.  I think that you’ll find that as you get out towards the Outer Cape, a triggered threshold – just by definition – the numbers are going to mean different things to different people.  That’s why I asked the question of the Executive Director about a follow-up Ordinance.

I haven’t heard any debate about that section of this whole process.  I haven’t heard a debate from the Assembly about it, but it seems to me that’s where the answer is.  We go ahead and pass the threshold that we have in front of us – although we’ve been reversed at this point – but if we did, we’d say to the Cape that yes, this is an issue.  Right now pretty much all the towers will be referred to the Cape Cod Commission.  But we follow it up with an Ordinance that allows individual towns – particularly the towns like Barnstable that have already said that this trigger is too low for us – right under this process, as outlined by Mr. Niedzwiecki, the Town of Barnstable could apply under that Ordinance, have this bylaw and the trigger would be different for Barnstable.  So it begs the question, what’s the negative?  What is wrong with the Assembly accepting the threshold of 65 but then turning around and getting that second follow-up Ordinance in place so that individual large towns can raise the threshold to a limit that they feel more comfortable with.  That’s what I’d like to hear.  What’s wrong with that approach?

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Yes, Marcia?

Ms. KING:   Mr. Speaker, I have a question with your motion.  The motion

of the Government Regs Committee was 4 to 2 to send it to the full Assembly to vote the thresholds.  You have arbitrarily changed what your committee had voted.  Now I’m not a member of that committee but that’s not what you guys voted on.  I’m surprised that your committee members aren’t saying where did you come up with that motion?  I guess that’s my point of order.  That was not the motion that the subcommittee voted on.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Well, it seems that I’m going to spend the rest of 
my life arguing over procedure and how things will run.  So at some point I’m going to have to say that I’m making those decisions and that’s how it works.  But the Robert’s Rules of Order say that a person who makes a motion can withdraw the motion and a person who seconds the motion can withdraw the second, which is what I did.  I gave the results of the committee vote.  I’m just making an effort to – not actually confuse things – but make it clearer as to what the options of the Assembly are in discussing this Ordinance.  We’ll get through this one way or another.  Paul?

Mr. PILCHER:   I was a member of the committee.  I was one of the four 
who voted to recommend the threshold and the reasons are really what the Delegate from Provincetown just said – at least in my mind – was that we needed to have a threshold and the threshold needed to be a number.  Maybe the number is right and maybe the number is wrong, but there’s a definite escape-clause provision in this Ordinance that says that towns who don’t like the 65-foot threshold can come and ask for a waiver.  So that seems to me a perfectly logical way to operate.  At my end of the Cape, yes, we want Cape Cod regulatory review for wind turbines that are 65 feet.  So I intend to vote against the motion and for the recommendation of the committee.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Chris?

Mr. KANAGA:   Yes, I’m going to agree with my fellow Delegates from 
Provincetown and Wellfleet.  I’ve been arguing all along for objective standards.  This may or may not be the right one.  We’re free to change it if we get an Ordinance in place that allows that.  This is an objective standard.  It is a number and I applaud that and I also intend to vote against this as well.

Mr. MITROKOSTAS:   Mr. Speaker?

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Yes?

Mr. MITROKOSTAS:   I’ll defer to any other Delegate who wants to have a 
turn before I have a second turn, but if not, I’d like to answer the Delegates from Provincetown and Wellfleet.  It’s very easy to forget 20 years later that the Cape Cod Commission’s role is to regulate regional impacts.  What we’re trying to figure out exactly is what would constitute a regional impact.  A wind turbine on a 65-foot tower does not necessarily make it a regional impact.  The turbines that we have now at 150 feet do not constitute regional impact in those cases.  So to automatically catch every wind turbine going forward – presuming that it requires a DRI – I think that would be unfortunate.  To the Delegate from Wellfleet, if the Town of Wellfleet doesn’t want wind turbines, they can write a bylaw that outlaws turbines.  And, conversely, rather than have an automatic trigger, you could just add the Planning Board, the Board of Appeals, the Board of Selectmen and some other entity in the Town of Wellfleet to refer any size wind turbine.  If I hear you correctly, you would prefer there to be an automatic referral rather than to have the appropriate boards and commissions currently in the Town of Wellfleet to make that referral.

Mr. PILCHER:   May I respond?

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Yes.

Mr. PILCHER:   I don’t think I ever said, nor do I believe, that the Town of 
Wellfleet doesn’t want any wind turbines.  What I do feel is that we need an objective standard for a threshold requirement.  The objective standard that’s been proposed is 65 feet.  If towns don’t like the objective standard, they have the possibility under this Ordinance to ask for a waiver.  There may be towns – as my fellow Delegate from Provincetown said quite nicely – that are different regional impacts for different parts of the Cape.  So it may be that we are going to wind up with a variety of height standards for different towns on the Cape, and that’s just fine.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   John?

Mr. OHMAN:   My concern – going along with what the Delegate from 
Barnstable said – is there’s a time line for this.  In other words, if the Cape Cod Commission comes in and gives you a 65-foot standard, by the time a bylaw is approved by the Commission and by the town there might be a significant passage of time and a significant development is halted until that point in time.  So that’s why – I’m not sure what I’m voting –

(Laughter)

I’m voting to send it back to the Commission, whichever way that all turns out.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Leo?

Mr. CAKOUNES:   I said in my opening statement that I felt comfortable 
that the towns do in fact have an ability to send a project of even 45 feet, if they want, as a DRI to the Cape Cod Commission.  I do not believe, as has been mentioned by a couple of the Delegates here, that if this is passed that presently we have on the books a waiver, if you will, or a procedure for towns to go in and work with the Cape Cod Commission on different thresholds.  What I understood the Executive Director to say is that they were going to bring forward another Ordinance at a later date which is going to lay out that procedure, and if I remember correctly, there were even some statements where their Regional Policy Plan would have to reflect language and the towns’ Regional Policy Plan would reflect the language.  There’s a procedure that has to happen for the towns to be able to have that opportunity to, in fact, use local overruling.  So that’s not in place right now.  So, quite frankly, if we pass this, the towns do not have that open door until that second Ordinance is brought forth and gone through all of the procedures and finally adopted by this committee.  The other flip of the coin is that if we don’t pass this, I feel comfortable that those towns that do in fact want to see a low-number threshold have the ability presently, on the books, to in fact send the proposed 65-foot turbine tower as a discretionary referral.  I think your argument goes to again support my argument.

(Laughter)

Speaker BERGSTROM:   So basically we agree.

(Laughter)

Mr. CAKOUNES:   I think it’s smarter to vote this down and send it back and 
I think everyone is still equally protected.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   I’m going to jump in here and tell you that I first 
supported the thresholds; I thought they were a good idea, but after having a long – and I think a lot of you were here for the public hearing last week and you also read a lot in the paper – unfortunately even though we’re looking at a specific set of regulations and criteria – Minimum Performance Standards, etc – a lot of the public debate has been portrayed as the Cape Cod Commission reaching its regulatory hand out and grabbing all of these wind turbines.  That’s how it has been presented.  The Commission is going to regulate them.  Even though I know that that’s not their intention, they in turn did not ask us for the ability to regulate turbines.  That’s something that we actually asked them for.  They were more concerned with the standards under which they would judge wind turbines that come to them through other means.  As you heard the Executive Director discuss just recently, he said we’re getting these anyway.  That’s what he’s saying – we’re getting these anyway, so we need some standards.  So to me the standards are more important and give some peace to the community to say that no, the Commission is not this giant regulatory monster that has spread itself all over the Cape.  It’s actually just looking for help from us to enable them to have more specific standards than the standard that they have now, which I describe as a cost/benefit analysis, but there’s another word for it.  So I’m willing to concentrate on what I think is the immediate need of the Commission which is a set of Minimum Performance Standards by which they can judge wind turbines which come to them presently, as Leo said, through either discretionary referrals or through the DRI process, and allow them more time to discuss among themselves the thresholds that they wish to have on the books, and also to get together more with the towns.  As was also said earlier, some towns want thresholds.  They want regulations.  They don’t feel that they have the ability to deal with these – and some towns don’t.  So that’s an issue.  So I’m going to vote to remand this back to the Commission when we take a vote.  If that’s it, we’re going to have to take a vote.

Deputy Speaker ANDERSON:   Would you clarify a “yes” and a “no” vote 
for us?

Speaker BERGSTROM:   A “yes” vote is a vote to return the proposed 
ordinance for restudy and redrafting.  A “no” vote would mean we’re not returning it which would mean we’d have to take a subsequent vote up or down.

Roll Call Vote to return the proposed ordinance (11-04) for restudy and redrafting to the Cape Cod Commission (wind thresholds).
Voting Yes (82.76%):Richard Anderson (9.15% - Bourne), Ronald Bergstrom (2.84% - Chatham), Leo Cakounes (5.67% - Harwich), Marcia King (6.49% - Mashpee), Thomas Lynch (20.92% - Barnstable), Deborah McCutcheon (0.93% - Truro), Spyro Mitrokostas (11.02% – Yarmouth), John Ohman (6.58% - Dennis), Anthony Scalese (4.55% - Brewster), Julia Taylor (14.61% - Falmouth).

Voting No (17.24%): Cheryl Andrews (1.36% - Provincetown), Christopher Kanaga (2.73% - Orleans), James Killion (9.58% - Sandwich), Teresa Martin (2.30% - Eastham), Paul Pilcher (1.27% - Wellfleet).
Ms. O’CONNELL:   Mr. Speaker, we have 82.76 percent of the Delegates

voting in the affirmative to return Proposed Ordinance 11-04 to the Cape Cod Commission for restudy and 17.24 percent opposed.
Whereupon, it was moved and seconded, and by a roll call vote with 82.76% voting yes; VOTED: to return Proposed Ordinance 11-04 to the Cape Cod commission for restudy and redrafting (wind thresholds).
Proposed Ordinance 11-03: To amend the Regional Policy Plan per section 8H of Chapter 716 of the Acts of 1989, as amended.
Speaker BERGSTROM:   Thank you.  We’ll now move on to Proposed 
Ordinance 11-03:  to amend the Regional Policy Plan per Section 8H of Chapter 716 of the Acts of 1989, as amended.  Once again the Government Regs Committee held a public hearing on this and they recommended approval of Proposed Ordinance 11-03, 4 to 2, and therefore I’m making a motion to pass Proposed 11-03.

Ms. MC CUTCHEON:   Second.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   So it’s on the table, and I promise I won’t change 
my mind.

(Laughter)

Does anyone have any comments? Leo?

Mr. CAKOUNES:   I’m not a huge proponent of putting these forward but I 
believe we have to.  I think that I have enough confidence in the Cape Cod Commission.  I’ve heard the statement a number of times saying that this is a moving target and I believe it will always be a moving target with technology changing the way it is.  We need to move forward.  They need some type of regulatory Ordinances on the books.  
Again, we just need to move forward.  There are certainly aspects of this that I could delve into.  I just don’t believe it’s going to be a benefit at this time to do it nor do I believe that my standing on some of the issues are strong enough to say that we should in fact turn the whole thing down.  So I’m prepared to go along with the motion and support this at this time.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Thank you.  Are there any other comments?

Mr. MITROKOSTAS:   Mr. Speaker?

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Yes, Spyro.

Mr. MITROKOSTAS:   I would like to suggest that we not pass these 
regulations at this time.  I think going forward any significant wind-turbine development is going to be municipally sponsored, whether it’s town owned, or Water District owned, or some other public entity like the Regional Transit Authority.  So in effect what we’re talking about is regulating turbines that would be proposed by the municipalities themselves for the benefit of ratepayers or taxpayers.

I would prefer to have a different set of regulations.  I do believe that we need some sort of regulations but not necessarily these.  I have several problems with them.  I’m just going to do a couple here so that you can get an idea of where I think they could be improved.  Most of us, when we have occasion to go into the city, we pass by the IBW Building on the Southeast Expressway and we see a turbine – and although I don’t know the size, it’s significant enough – stuck directly onto the building, adjacent to the highway and many inhabited buildings.  I’m not sure that because we’re on the Cape we should be made safer or less safe by having greater setbacks from wind turbines of the same size.  I think that we also have concerns that because these are going to be municipally-proposed projects to benefit ratepayers or taxpayers that we place an unnecessary burden financially on the projects.  Whether we charge municipalities $3,000 or $6,000 or not to apply, we’re going to be requiring them to do sound studies.  We’re going to be requiring them to take hearings – engage personnel to attend hearings – and whatever subsidy that these municipalities are currently getting, and will be getting because none of these projects are moving forward without subsidy, this process will have the affect of wiping out the subsidy.  The agencies making those grants, knowing that up front, will more than likely not make those grants in the first place rendering these projects unfeasible financially unless we have standards that recognize that – both in decommissioning standards or the security-deposit standards, let alone these other study requirements.  We are effectively choking off a significant number of these projects that would be proposed.  I also have a serious concern that the Cape Cod Commission is moving ahead of the state at this time in saying sound, noise and light regulations.  I’m not sure from where they get the authority to do that absent state regulations that are in place.  I think we ran ahead pretty quickly here and never kind of asked the question where chapter and verse do our public agencies assume the right to regulate what they say they’re going to regulate – whether we grant them an Ordinance or not.  Rather than go into a tremendous amount of detail, I’m just going to leave you with a suggestion.  We had – a couple of years ago in the Town of Dennis where I work – incorporated a bylaw which was supposed to have settled applications going forward for wind turbines, both residential and commercial.  We did what we thought was appropriate in limiting the heights of the towers so as to minimize the impact on the neighboring community.  What we discovered after the fact is that the size of the turbine that would most likely be employed – whether it was residential or commercial – did not correlate with the height restriction; that you can’t put – to put it simply – a big turbine on a short tower and it’s not wise to put a small turbine on a tall tower.  Yet those two requirements go hand-in-hand.

So while we do not have a height threshold now in the town we have to measure regulations against, I would also suggest we send these regulations back for further work so that they can come back to us hand-in-hand, and that the Commission employ a process that includes a broader constituency, more people, more stakeholders in the process to help them develop better regulations.  So I would, at this point, vote against the motion.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Do we have any other comments from the Delegates?  Deborah?

Ms. MC CUTCHEON:   I’d like to throw my 1 percent in when I can be 
heard.  It’s not even 1 – it’s .9.

(Laughter)

I’ve got to urge everybody very strongly to pass these Minimum Performance Standards.  The Cape Cod Commission is getting these projects.  They’re getting them through discretionary referrals.  They’re getting them through other triggers.  There was somebody today who criticized these standards for being subjective.  Ultimately what they’re applying right now is a lot more subjective.  We don’t live in a perfect world.  We live in a world that we’ve got to deal with and I think that having some standards – these standards in place – and improving them as the technology changes, as thresholds get developed, as your technical bulletins come out, I think that’s the way to go and I think these ought to be put in place now to protect those communities whose projects are going to end up there.  I really don’t believe that all of the money is going to disappear for wind energy.  There is a lot of wind energy on the Cape.  There is a lot of wind – I hear some in this room.

(Laughter)

But my point here is that these projects are going to continue and the Commission needs to be able to apply, at least better than they have now, standards to them and I urge everybody to support them.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   I guess we’re ready to take a vote.

Roll Call Vote on Proposed Ordinance 11-03: to amend the Regional Policy Plan per section 8H of Chapter 716 of the Acts of 1989, as amended (for wind standards and regulations).
Voting Yes (68.63%):Richard Anderson (9.15% - Bourne), Cheryl Andrews (1.36% - Provincetown), Ronald Bergstrom (2.84% - Chatham), Leo Cakounes (5.67% - Harwich), James Killion (9.58% - Sandwich), Thomas Lynch (20.92% - Barnstable), Teresa Martin (2.30% - Eastham), Deborah McCutcheon (0.93% - Truro), Paul Pilcher (1.27% - Wellfleet), Julia Taylor (14.61% - Falmouth).

Voting No (31.37%): Christopher Kanaga (2.73% - Orleans), Marcia King (6.49% - Mashpee), Spyro Mitrokostas (11.02% – Yarmouth), John Ohman (6.58% - Dennis), Anthony Scalese (4.55% - Brewster).
Ms. O’CONNELL:   Mr. Speaker, the Proposed Ordinance passes with 68.63 
percent of the Delegates voting in the affirmative and 31.37 opposed.

Whereupon, it was moved and seconded, and by a roll call vote with 68.63% voting yes; VOTED: to adopt Proposed Ordinance 11-03: to amend the Regional Policy Plan per section 8H of Chapter 716 of the Acts of 1989, as amended (for wind standards and regulations).
Speaker BERGSTROM:   Thank you.  I think it was a good debate.  
Sometimes I like to see a split vote where people disagree and they air their differences and it comes down that we’re not just a rubber stamp for any organization or anybody here.  I’m sure we’ll hear more from the Commission on this and hopefully they’ll get to work with a technical committee made up of people who are conversant in this area and maybe at some point we may see the return of the thresholds and we’ll do this debate again.  I know everybody will be happy to do that.

(Laughter)

Report of Committees
Okay.  Moving on in our agenda, we now have Reports of Committees.  Do we have any committee reports?  Chris, I know you have a committee report?

Mr. KANAGA:   I think we want to postpone it so that I can give you 
something more substantive.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   All right.
Report from the Clerk

Ms. O’CONNELL:   Thank you, Mr. Speaker.  I only have one thing to 
report.  I’ve instituted a new system whereby when you come to the meeting, you can go to the neat little milk crates that I’ve set up and check your folders for materials that possibly I have not been able to email to you or late-arriving items.  So if you would please be so kind when you come to the meeting to check the boxes.  I’ll have them in the front of the room.  That’s it for today.

Other Business
Speaker BERGSTROM:   To follow up on that, on a request from Spyro and 
also from Cheryl, the Clerk had contacted some people looking into when the weighted vote takes effect.  I followed up on that with a phone call to the Secretary of the Commonwealth’s Office.  The gentleman that I talked to said that he would discuss it with his legal staff and get back to me, which he did within an hour or so.  He told me at that point what I expected him to tell me which is they didn’t want to have anything to do with it.

(Laughter)

We’ve gotten that answer from them very often on a lot of things.  We can ask for a subsequent opinion from our Attorney Troy, but lacking any evidence to the contrary, we’re going to go with the present circumstance which is to go by the weighted vote as was certified last month by the Secretary of the Commonwealth.

Mr. MITROKOSTAS:   Mr. Speaker?

Speaker BERGSTROM:   I would like to thank you for your due diligence 
and I accept your decision that the weighted vote changed as of the time it was certified by the Secretary of State.  So thank you for following up on the request.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Thank you.  We also followed up on another 
request which is to reorganize how we sit here so that we wouldn’t have people sitting next to the safe.  We used to have Delegates down there who used to deliberately sit there because they could sneak out early without anybody noticing them.

(Laughter)

But as it turns out, I’m hearing word that we may be moving.  I just heard this today so I can’t follow up on it.  But in case that doesn’t happen – it’s very complicated to move these things and we’re still looking into it.  But in the meantime, we have somebody who has already sort of jumped the line here.

(Laughter)

Teresa?

Ms. MARTIN:   Like for example today, I couldn’t see a single thing of the 
presentation so if I had to choose between table space and being able to see, I’d go with being able to see.  I’d be happy to dump my stuff on top of the AV stuff and sit there – I’m serious – because to me there’s a value.  By saying we can’t move this stuff, you’re saying that everyone who sits down here has no value.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   I didn’t’ say we couldn’t move it.  What I said was 
they threw an answer to us – which I also expected – which is yes, we can do it but it would take an act of Congress and cost a billion dollars so we have to negotiate with them.

Ms. MARTIN:   I’m serious.  Do you have a problem if we all sit on top of 
the AV equipment because I think that’s a fair balance.

Mr. MITROKOSTAS:   Since we certified the weighted vote, maybe we 
should just go in descending order.

Ms. MC CUTCHEON:   Wait a minute.  Then I would be at the end again.

(Laughter)

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Only if you would work the buttons with your toes.

(Laughter)

Ms. MARTIN:   Don’t laugh – I will.

Mr. KANAGA:   May I?

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Yes, Chris?

Mr. KANAGA:   I would be happy to give up my seat to Teresa.

Ms. MARTIN:   That’s not the point.  The point is whoever is sitting over 
here it’s saying that we consider a block of AV equipment to have more value to this body than to the number of people who sit down at this end.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   I totally agree with you and if it were in my power 
to do this, I would do it.  The Clerk has been on it and I’ve been on it.  We’ll do what we can.  I sat there for two years right behind the pole and it wasn’t fun.  There is just one other piece of Other Business.  Paul Pilcher submitted a Resolution.  I totally spaced out and didn’t include it in the docket here.  I could have done it today because I didn’t realize we were going to get done so early, but I promise again that I will put that on the calendar as soon as we possibly can, which will probably be in a couple of weeks.  Other than that, is there any Other Business to be brought before the Assembly?

Deputy Speaker ANDERSON:   Motion to adjourn.

Ms. KING:   Second.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Motion has been made and seconded.  All those in 
favor say “aye.”  Opposed?
Whereupon, it was moved, seconded and voted to adjourn the Assembly of Delegates meeting at 5:10 p.m.
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